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The Louisiana Archaeological Survey and Antiquities Commission met on Tuesday, December 13, 2016, at 1:30 p.m. in the 4th floor conference room, 1051 N. 3rd Street, Baton Rouge, Louisiana.  
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Dr. Chip McGimsey

Dr. David Kelley
Dr. Ryan Gray

Dr. Ed Britton

Dr. Heather McKillop

Dr. Jack Iron

Dr. George Riser

Dr. Mark Rees

Mr. Ray Berthelot

Members Absent:
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Others Present:


Ms. Ashley Fedoroff

Ms. Megan Kenny

Dr. Rachel Watson

Ms. Kristin Sanders

Mr. Allan Saltus, Jr.

Mr. Jimmy Duckworth

Ms. Emily Dale

Welcome & Introductions

The Chair, Dr. Heather McKillop, called the meeting to order at 1:38p.m.  

All persons at the meeting introduced themselves.
Dr. McKillop noted the retirement of long-time Division staff member Ms. Nancy Hawkins and expressed her gratitude for Nancy’s many contributions to Louisiana archaeology, including the Regional and Station program and Archaeology Week/Month.
Dr. McKillop also noted the new graduate certificate in Historic Preservation being offered at the University of Louisiana at Lafayette.  Dr. Rees had brought fliers announcing the new program and asked the Commission members distribute as appropriate.

MOTION:  A motion was made by Dr. David Kelley and seconded by Dr. Ed Britton, to accept the minutes of the September 13, 2016, Antiquities Commission Meeting.  The motion carried unanimously.

Old Business

No old business was before the Commission.

New Business


Division Budget and Staff Update

Dr. McGimsey introduced Ms. Emily Dale, the new Site Files Manager.  She has been here one week and joined us from the South Carolina SHPO and before that the West Virginia SHPO.  Ms. Dale is currently working to catch up on an eight month backlog of site forms and get them onto the GIS.
Dr. McGimsey also noted Ms. Nancy Hawkins is not present.  
Although her formal retirement date is January 3, 2017, she is out of office until that date.

Dr. McKillop asked if the Division will be filling Ms. Hawkins position.  Dr. McGimsey replied that it will eventually be filled but when is dependent on the budget.  He noted there is no new news on the state’s budget; the administration and legislature are currently addressing the shortfall from the prior fiscal year and how to make up those funds, while there is also an anticipated shortfall in the current year’s budget.  He noted that the Department had already set aside some funds in anticipation of these mid-year cuts and there would be no personnel cuts to Division staff.  

Dr. McKillop asked if the position description would be modified.  Dr. McGimsey noted that it will be necessary to change the position title from Archaeologist Manager to Archaeologist 2 due to the lack of staff for a Manager position to supervise.  Discussions are ongoing as to the specific duties but it will continue the emphasis on outreach and education.

Dr. Rees commented that an outreach effort could be coordinated with staff at universities, with opportunities for either Division staff or university staff to address public inquiries or coordinate projects.  Dr. McGimsey replied that in the absence of the Regional program, an effort to involve university staff around the state to address public inquiries had been discussed.  If grant funds were to become available in the future, creating a position to handle public inquiries around the state is also an option that has been considered.  There are lots of directions that the new outreach position could go and no decisions have been made on how the position will be structured.
Dr. McKillop noted that dual enrollment in high schools and college is becoming more common, so that students arriving at college have already taken some classes.  The LSU Lab School has a goal of its students graduating high school with a collegiate associate’s degree.  She noted that some classes in these high school, like geography, count as dual enrollment, and suggested the possibility of developing a similar class in anthropology or archaeology.  A university professor has to oversee the class and administer exams.  Dr. Rees and Dr. Gray both noted that there is interest in these programs at their respective universities.
Dr. McKillop asked if, given Nancy’s final salary, if it were possible to create two positions from those now available funds.  Dr. McGimsey noted that the Division did not have legislative authority for a second position and in this budgetary climate it would be difficult to obtain that authority, but this possibility is always an option is funding permits.


GIS Fee Status

Dr. Watson noted that the language for the proposed GIS and curation fees has been sent to the respective Legislative offices, and assuming no objections, the final rule will be published in the State Register in January.  She noted the GIS fee will be an annual assessment, and it will be assessed to each organization using the online system, and not individual users.  All users at a given organization will access the system for the fee, and will use a single organization password.  She also noted that the Division may be acquiring a new office management software that help us track this, send out automatic reminders, and hopefully make the system efficient.
Dr. Kelley asked what would happen as personnel change at an organization.  Dr. Watson replied that the Division would have the option of changing the organizations password to block former employees from continuing to log in.  It is not technically possible to block individuals at a given organization since when they log in the system will record the organizations IP address as the source, not the employees computer; in this circumstance, only everyone at the organization can be blocked by changing the password.  Dr. Watson noted the fee will be $1,300.00 per year.  She also noted that the Division will be migrating to the ESRI online system because they will cease supporting their mainframe program later this year.  The interface will be somewhat different but will hopefully be more user-friendly.  

Dr. Rees asked what the fee will be for educational researchers.  Dr. Watson replied that there will be no fee for educational users.  For those individuals who do both Section 106 work and educational research, they will be issued two passwords: one for their 106 work for which they will have to pay the fee, and one for their educational work which will be free access.  She also noted that a computer station will be available in our office for anyone to come and use for free if they do not want to pay the fee.

Dr. Irion asked whether the fees collected will stay in the Division.  Dr. Watson replied that they do and will be used to pay for software licensing fees, staff training, and new/upgraded hardware and software.
Dr. McKillop stated that she hopes the new system works well and will be beneficial for all the parties.  Dr. McGimsey noted that the curation fee is also being increased from $200 to $400 per box.  Advance notice of the increase will be provided shortly and any existing contracts for which budgets have been developed will not be required to pay the new cost.  The cost will apply to any projects/contracts developed after the implementation date.  He noted that the goal of the fee increase was to hopefully make the curation facility self-supporting.  Much of the operating funds came from fees charged to the Vicksburg and New Orleans Corps of Engineers offices for curating their collections.  However, the Vicksburg office will shortly be taking their collections back so the Division is losing that revenue source.  There was discussion about the fact that most 106 projects, including Corps-funded projects, occur on private land and the landowners never legally gave up title to the artifacts.  This issue affects both Corps collections and the vast majority of the collections curated by the Division.  The Division expects to begin figuring out who owns what in our collections early in 2017.  Dr. Kelley noted that Texas now requires a formal act of donation for collections they accept; Dr. McGimsey indicated the Division may have to adopt that policy as well.


Poverty Point Update

When Dr. Greenlee gave her update at the last Commission meeting, she noted that the Department administration was providing $150,000 for additional research at the park.  This is a result of the commitments the State made to the World Heritage Committee to assess whether there were any other sites associated with Poverty Point in the vicinity that should be considered as part of the World Heritage designation.  We have defined a nine square mile area around Poverty Point as a Compatible Use Zone (CUZ).  In this area, our office will closely evaluate any 106 project, and in addition, the West Carroll Police Jury passed a resolution supporting limited development in this area.  The funds provided by the Administration will be implemented as a Cooperative Endeavor Agreement between the Office of State Parks and the University of Louisiana at Monroe.  Dr. Greenlee will oversee the Agreement, which will be used to hire two professional archeologists to conduct survey within the CUZ.  This will be a first step towards understanding the cultural history of the CUZ; it is not anticipated that all of that property will be examined during this grant, nor that all landowners will grant permission.  Hopefully additional funding will be available in future years to complete the survey of the CUZ.
In addition, there will be a university field school at Poverty Point this summer supported by the grant.  Two, perhaps three, universities may participate in this effort, which will hopefully focus on sites identified during the survey.  If no suitable sites are found, a research project at Poverty Point proper will be conducted.  Initial remote sensing research for the field school will be undertaken later in December to calibrate the instruments and let the researchers become familiar with landscape.
Dr. McKillop asked about the status of the Park Manager position that is currently vacant.  Mr. Berthelot replied that former manager David Griffing was going to work part-time at the site to oversee day to day management affairs.  This will likely continue until funding is found to permit hiring a full-time permanent manager at the site.

Dr. McKillop asked whether any of the new Poverty Point funds could be used to argue for a staff or academic position at the University of Louisiana at Monroe and was this something the Commission could support.  Dr. McGimsey noted that there is not currently any archaeology or anthropology faculty at ULM, and that Dr. Greenlee is officially a curator in the Museum of Natural Science.  Dr. McKillop noted that the absence of any archaeologist on staff at ULM was a missing link.  Dr. Riser noted that ULM used to have several archaeology faculty but that program was phased out in the 1980s or early 1990s.  

16PC128 Permit Request

Dr. McGimsey made a short powerpoint presentation illustrating the site and its current situation.  The site is an early 1900s work barge lying on the bottom of False River in the town of New Roads.  The site was first documented by Dr. McGimsey and Mr. Allan Saltus when a lake drawdown in the fall of 2016 exposed the wreck.  Mr. Jimmy Duckworth of New Roads with other individuals has expressed interest in trying to recover the wreck, conserve it, and then find a venue to reassemble and display the vessel.  He has received a commitment from the City of New Roads of a covered concrete slab where the vessel elements can be stored for the time being, and has also procured private help/funding from Turn Services, Inc., to begin cleaning the mud and debris from the vessel in preparation for dismantling it.  
Dr. Jack Irion asked when the first notification of the wreck was received.  Dr. McGimsey replied that that was right around Thanksgiving, and the visit to record the site occurred shortly after Thanksgiving.  He also noted that the drawdown is scheduled to end January 15, 2017, when the lake will begin to fill.  Dr. Irion commented that there was no threat to the vessel at this time, and Dr. McGimsey replied that that was correct.  He further noted that a conversation this morning with a biologist on the Commission overseeing the False River drawdown revealed that the Commission anticipated drawing the lake down on a 3 or 5 year cycle as part of the overall lake management plan.  During the initial site visit, it appeared that the parts of the wreck that have remained buried in mud are in good shape, while those that have been exposed to the open water and waves are in poor condition.  
Dr. McGimsey stated that Mr. Duckworth and Mr. Saltus have developed the Recovery Plan provided to the Commissioners to recover the wreck.  He noted that the wreck is state property as the bottom of False River is state lands and under the Abandoned Shipwreck Act, all wrecks on state lands are state property.  Thus the request for a permit from the Commission to recover the wreck.  

Dr. Irion asked if the proposal included a conservation plan.  Dr. McGimsey replied that this was one of the significant challenges for this project.  The narrow window to recover the vessel, 30 days at this point, that there has not been an opportunity to develop the standard plan which would include addressing conservation of the wreck elements as they were removed, where it would be stored, who would do the conservation, and ultimately who would maintain and display the vessel.

Mr. Duckworth provided a short update on recent activities at the wreck.  One volunteer day with nearly 20 volunteers removed much of the modern debris from the wreck.  Turn Services, Inc. of New Orleans came up with a barge and used a pump to begin flushing the mud out of the vessel.  Dr. McKillop asked if in actuality, work had begun on the vessel without a permit.  Dr. McGimsey replied that he had allowed this kind of work to proceed, given the narrow window to accomplish the proposed recovery, but that nothing had been done to the intact remains of the vessel itself.  Dr. McKillop asked if by removing the mud, we were exposing the vessel to possible damage.  Dr. McGimsey replied that that was a possibility but if the project did not proceed further, it was anticipated that once the vessel was resubmerged, it would begin to silt in again.  Dr. McKillop expressed her appreciation for the level of community interest and support for this project but raised some questions, including conservation of remains, the ability to recover the wreck appropriately with the necessary degree of supervision, and the timing.

Mr. Duckworth noted that activities to date have proceeded with care and attention to not damaging the intact structure.  He noted that he had spent 33 years in the US Coast Guard and had a lot of contacts in the inland maritime industries.  He recognized the short timing, fragile nature of the wreck, and at present the lack of funding.  He noted that he has sensed a lot of interest within the maritime industries for helping fund such a project.  Mr. Duckworth indicated what they needed was professional guidance; he believed he could raise the necessary funds and get the recovered remains stored safely.  He noted that he was concerned the wreck had been damaged in the past by boats running over it, and that this damage would continue in the future.  
Dr. Irion supported Dr. McKillop’s comments about appreciating the level of public interest and support for this project, and people taking ownership of their history.  His main concern is for the condition of the wreck and what would happen to the recovered timbers if they are dry stored.  He expressed concern that the water-logged wood would warp as it dried and render efforts to reassemble the vessel difficult or impossible.  Mr. Duckworth noted that the wood is believed to cypress and that water-logged cypress is known for retaining its shape and strength (sinker cypress that people find in the swamps).  Dr. Irion noted that mahogany has similar characteristics.  He stated that the problem is the individual water-logged cells, and as those dry out, the cells collapse, resulting in twisted and warped wood.  The process for conserving wet wood involves replacing the water with something else to prevent the cells from collapsing; this often uses micro-crystalline wax, sometime silicon oils, or things like that.  This process is very expensive.  Dr. Irion referenced the La Belle project in Texas; the ship is actually smaller, only 54 feet long, and it cost millions of dollars to conserve and restore.  He is not as concerned about the recordation part of the project, but whether the vessel will survive storage and retain the ability to be reconstructed.  Will it be possible to raise enough money to undertake the conservation?  Dr. Irion suggested consulting with Donnie Hamilton at the University of West Florida about the condition of the wood and how it will react to drying.
Mr. Saltus noted that it was fortunate the wreck was in fresh water, not salt water, and so there is not the problem of salts impregnating the wood.  He also noted that in his experience, water-logged cypress and pine experience less alteration than oaks when removed from the water.  He thinks the wood on the vessel is cypress.  Mr. Saltus believes the biggest problem will not be the cellular structure, but differential drying of the timbers.  It will be necessary to have a process to keep them continually moist and all them to dry out evenly and gradually.  He noted that for some canoes, they put them in a sand box and allow them to gradually dry out over several years.  Because this is freshwater, he does not expect the metals in the vessel to have a significant problem.

Dr. Irion asked how the vessel is fastened together.  Mr. Saltus replied the builders used iron wire nails.  The vessel has a rafted bottom with a slight V-bottom with chines and cross-ties that are nailed rather than mortice and tenon.  There are cross-bracings and side vertical bracing boards.

Dr. Irion asked about the large metal pieces visible in the photographs of the vessel.  Mr. Duckworth and Mr. Saltus both indicated they did not believe these items were part of the vessel, but were debris discarded into or on top of the vessel after abandonment.  They appear to be part of a paddle-wheel assembly.  Dr. Irion asked what would happen with that assembly.  Mr. Duckworth indicated they hoped to use the Turn Services barge to lift the assembly out of the vessel.  The local historical society has expressed an interest in having the assembly for its museum, and it would be transported there.  He also noted there was a rudder quadrant found that is apparently not associated with the vessel.  Mr. Saltus indicated that it is typical that abandoned vessels like this become repositories of discarded materials and trash.  

Dr. Kelley noted that Coastal Environments had excavated a dugout canoe in Mississippi.  As a temporary stabilization measure, he suggested digging a pool and filling it with water to keep the wood stable until ready for conservation.  Using an active pond did not work too well as the number of microorganisms in the water attacked the wood.  Eventually, a metal box was constructed and the canoe submerged in PEG to stabilize it.  He noted they had also assisted in the recovery of a dugout from the Red River and they used a similar technique to temporarily store the remains.  Dr. McKillop noted that fresh water gets “scuzzy” with time and needs to be replaced.  

Mr. Berthelot asked if it was possible to leave the vessel in place, ask the lake managers to create a no anchoring zone around the vessel to protect it, and then develop a conservation plan with funding in preparation for the next drawdown in three to five years.  Dr. McKillop noted that there is a lot of public interest right now and that might diminish over time.  Dr. Kelley stated that it was possible to start the recordation now and then plan for recovery at a future drawdown.  Mr. Duckworth asked if everyone thought the wood would really deteriorate if it were removed.  Dr. Irion stated he would provide the name of an expert in this issue to be consulted.  Dr. Kelley also mentioned the story of the Cairo at Vicksburg and the challenges they had recovering that vessel.  Mr. Saltus said the biggest problem was the wet-dry cycles for preserving the wood.
Mr. Duckworth noted that in thinking of recovering the vessel during a later drawdown, there is no assurance at this time what the drawdown schedule will be.  He noted that there has been a lot of local opposition to this drawdown.

Dr. Irion noted the challenge for a project like this, that once started you are committed and if things don’t work out the way you hope, you end up with an unusable or unrestorable wreck.  You only get one shot at recovering this vessel.  He was not sure that cypress would hold up as well as was hoped; that the wood might split and crack as it dried.  Mr. Duckworth noted that it would be possible to stack the vessel timbers with sticks or slats between each layer in such a way that they would be able to dry uniformly.  He noted that lumbermen do this for sinker cypress.  Mr. Saltus provided a piece of wood from the wreck and discussed the condition of the wood seen at the wreck.

Dr. Irion asked what support was anticipated or hoped for in moving forward with this project.  Mr. Duckworth offered a possible timeline for developing funding that has come about in the last few days.  He mentioned that American Steamship and Ingram Towing were two firms that have expressed interest.  Turn Services has made an explicit offer of $35-50,000 dollars although much of this may be for inkind services.  Dr. Kelley noted that Dow Chemical has contributed PEG for a project in the past.  Mr. Duckworth also noted the historical potential of the wreck for attracting contributions; it reflected not only the history of plantations along False River, but also the history and development of the seed oil industry and the growth of the town of New Roads.  Dr. Iron recognized the potential interest and support for the project but noted the concern for many Commission members was properly storing the remains once removed from the lake and if they could be placed in a pond or tank to be kept wet while funding was sought for proper conservation, he thought that would be the best strategy.  Dr. Gray hoped that the funds raised could go toward obtaining the services of a professional conservator to ensure the proper treatment for the remains.  Mr. Saltus noted that in wooden materials he has recovered from the Tchefuncte and other rivers, slow drying of the wood had worked out well.  He noted the problem is often the metal used to construct the vessel; if not kept in water, the iron immediately begins to rust.  This point was seconded by Dr. Kelley.  Mr. Saltus noted that the vessel had gone through a number of wet/dry cycles as a result of previous drawdowns and the deterioration seen today is not the result of the current drawdown.  
Dr. McKillop summarized the concerns raised so far.  One, there needs to be a point person in charge of the archaeology.  She agrees that the proposed plan for documenting and recording the vessel is a good plan, but it will require a lot of supervision due to the number of volunteers potentially involved who do not have any archaeological experience.  We are taking for granted that the vessel is an interesting historical item in large part because of the local community’s interest; and that interest is a valid reason to try and preserve the vessel and not rely solely on its archeological significance.  Second, what will happen to the recovered remains when it is stored?  The concern is that the effect of leaving the remains to air dry may cause significant changes to the pieces that will render it impossible to reconstruct the vessel.  This issue needs to be addressed as well as part of the permit approval.  Dr. Kelley suggested having a program of regular monitoring of the remains with regular reports to the Division; if significant changes are found, then the permit can be modified to address those alterations, likely putting it back underwater.  Dr. McGimsey asked Mr. Duckworth if a place to store the vessel in water could be found in the next week or so.   Mr. Saltus responded that would be the preferred alternative but what would happened if a water storage site could not be found?  Could the remains still be dry-stored?  Dr. Kelley asked about taking some pieces, perhaps some already loose, and using them as a test to assess if they can be stored dry with minimal affects, while the remainder are wet-stored.  If all goes well, all the pieces could then be dry-stored.  Dr. McGimsey also suggested following an earlier idea by Mr. Saltus of spraying the recovered pieces with water to slow the rate of drying and hopefully minimize impacts.  It was noted that lumber mills do this with stacked timber, but there will still be warpage.  
Dr. Britton asked, given the best case scenario, what is the expectation for what the final product will be?  It will not be an entire, intact vessel given what is available today.  Dr. Rees said he had the same question – what is the intended final product?  He noted there will be a detailed documentation of the vessel.  Display is a great goal, but the documentation will be a certain final product regardless of the vessel being reassembled or not.  The report on the vessel will be a good product that can be distributed even if the vessel reconstruction does not work out.  Mr. Duckworth said that he had been tasked with finding one of the WWII Higgins boats, of which very few remain, for the WWII museum in New Orleans.  He learned from that experience that it is important for people to see the history, rather than just look at a photograph or a model.  The example of the Cairo on display in Vicksburg was cited.  Mr. Saltus noted that the Cairo was raised quickly due to the project having to be completed while the current Governor was still in office in MS; this rapid recovery and subsequent sitting unattended for many years before reconstruction resulted in many of the problems seen today.  Dr. McKillop suggested that this was an area where 3D scanning might be very helpful as a documentary approach.  She noted that the resulting 3D model could be helpful in raising funds to conserve and restore the vessel.  She noted there are people who do this for free and that she knew some folks who do this that she could contact.  Such an effort would provide a solid documentation of the wreck should recovery and/or restoration not work out.  There was general agreement that a 3D scan would be an excellent idea, although who could be found to do the work in such a short window remained unknown.  Dr. McKillop suggested contacting Dr. Steve Maschner at the University of South Florida as one organization that might be willing to do the work.  It was noted that if the work could not be done now, perhaps it could be undertaken during the next drawdown.  It was the Commission’s responsibility to determine what is in the best interests of the resource.
Mr. Saltus asked whether it would be possible to dismantle the vessel but then leave the timbers on the lake bed and back under water when the lake rose.  Mr. Duckworth noted that storms produce rough water on the lake and it would be difficult to keep the timbers in place.  Mr. Duckworth asked if there was an expert in cypress that could be consulted to evaluate the effects of drying on the timbers.  Dr. Irion recommended contacting Donnie Hamilton at Texas A and M University, who have conserved vessels from around the world.  Dr. McKillop also suggested Wade Smith as someone involved in wood conservation.  Dr. Irion stated that it was the dry storage of the recovered timbers that the issue of greatest concern.  Mr. Saltus noted there was a cypress boat at the LSU Bird Museum that has been sitting out for 20 years and is still in decent shape.  Dr. Irion noted they spent several million dollars conserving the hull of the Belle, but it is a very historic ship and justified that cost.  This barge is of local interest and not really of national or broad interest; how much will they be willing to spend to preserve it.  Dr. McGimsey noted that given what is left of the vessel, it may be difficult to preserve and reconstruct the entire vessel, and if it could not be displayed whole, would it still be valuable to show selected parts on display?  Would this meet the local interest?  Mr. Duckworth suggested that the most likely venue for display would be the old mill property.  He believes the barge speaks for itself as a display piece if it can be saved; he is less certain of the interest in only pieces of the wreck.
Mr. Duckworth and Mr. Saltus were asked to leave the room so the Commission could speak privately.  (It was soon pointed out that this was in violation of the Open Meetings Law and both individuals were invited to rejoin the meeting.)

Dr. Irion noted he did not have much experience with cypress wood and how it would respond to drying, but his experience is that not all pieces of waterlogged wood can be recoverable to begin with.  Dr. McGimsey noted that this is an issue with this wreck as it already partially wet and partially dry due to exposure during the drawdown.  Dr. Irion noted that in the end, it is just a barge and is not of great historical significance.  Dr. Gray expressed concern that local interest might wane as people realized what a lengthy and potentially expensive process this would be.  He also noted that it is a simple resource and documentation is critical.  Dr. Irion agreed that documentation is the best option and there was general agreement that 3D scanning was an excellent option.  Dr. McKillop noted they had scanned the LSU campus mounds in an hour, and Dr. Irion indicated that the small size of the vessel meant this was not a large and complicated scanning effort.  Dr. McKillop indicated LSU had purchased the scanner and as part of the training used the mounds as a target.  Dr. McGimsey asked if she had the staff able to commit to doing the barge?  She indicated that a colleague of hers actually did the work, and it worked similar to a total station.  It does not scan underwater.  Dr. McGimsey noted that some of the best preserved segments of the vessel are underwater and would not be accessible to scanning.  It is not possible to pump the water out of the vessel without dropping the lake level below the vessel.  Dr. McKillop noted the great public interest and that if it went bad, archaeology and the Division/Commission could look bad for allowing it to proceed.  Dr. McGimsey acknowledged that point, but returned to a point that Dr. Irion raised, that this is not a broadly significant vessel; efforts have been allowed to proceed this far because it is just a barge and pretty much just of local interest and significance.  He agrees with others that from the professional perspective, getting the vessel thoroughly documented is the key aspect.  He did not expect the vessel will be ever reconstructed.  Dr. McKillop noted that the documentation along with a 3D scan provides a good record.  Although the vessel will be dismantled during recovery, it is possible to scan sections or individual elements and reconstruct the vessel electronically.  Dr. McGimsey indicated that most frame elements are identical, so if you can get a good scan of one example, that can be replicated for all the others to recreate the ideal image of the vessel.  
Dr. McKillop asked for opinions concerning conservation of the vessel.  Dr. Irion, and others, was not in agreement with Mr. Saltus’ perspective that drying should not cause the cypress timbers to warp significantly.  They suggested keeping the timbers in water while testing a sample of timbers to determine the best strategy.  And if it required replacing the water with a stable chemical, that this would be time-consuming and expensive.  Dr. Gray was of the opinion that whatever direction this project went, that the eventual reconstruction of the vessel was unlikely.  Mr. Berthelot stated that that was the issue; even if you document it and recover it as best as is possible, the vessel will likely be lost.  If the project is not pursued and the vessel remains in the lake, it will be there for another 100 years and there will be time to come up with a better plan.  He did not think that even with fluctuating water levels, the vessel would suffer significant damage over the forseeable future.  It can be protected from anchors and boats by buoys or signs; Dr. Irion noted that a sign saying “Unexploded Ordinance” has been effective in the past.  There is always the chance that it will be damaged or destroyed on the lake bottom, but the likelihood is greater by bringing it up now.  Dr. McKillop noted, however, that it is just a barge.  She proposed the following:  the vessel can be dismantled and brought up, that a test be run to see if cypress timbers can dry out with minimal impacts and processes adjusted based on those results,  that 3D scanning be undertaken to the extent possible, and that a report, including the scanned model, be submitted.  That way, if things don’t work out as hoped, there will be the 3D scan and report as documentation of the vessel.  She did not agree that dry storage was the best conservation plan and suggested using a polymer or silicon oil rather than PEG as a stabilizing medium.  She noted that Wade Smith has made this process publically available.  Dr. Irion noted the excavation of the steamship Bertrand in the Missouri River was undertaken by a local group.  The vessel and contents was completely intact.  The group managed to raise the funds to excavate and conserve the contents and portions of the wreck.  This shows that it is possible for private groups to conduct significant excavations the right way.  
Dr. Rees stated that it sounds like the Commission is moving toward issuing a permit with conditions.  These conditions would include: very good documentation, preferably scanning; supervision by a professional archaeologist; professional advice on the appropriateness of drying the wood or keeping it wet; and preparation of a detailed report.  Dr. Saltus agreed that he would be the professional supervisor responsible for this project.  Dr. Kelley asked if the steamboat and barge were built on False River; Mr. Saltus replied that he did not know but would not be surprised if they were built there.  He also noted that two other small submerged boats lie a couple of miles downriver.
Dr. McKillop presented a consensus of the Commission’s views.  She is very impressed with the enthusiasm and interest of the local community.  One goal of the Division and Commission is to get local people more invested in their local history and wanting to support local projects like this one.  The Commission wants to support the local community in their effort to document and preserve their local history through the issuance of a permit.  

The permit will be issued to both Mr. Duckworth and Mr. Saltus.  The Commission is impressed with the recovery plan and that there are already contributors providing services and funds towards this project.  Dry storage is acceptable at this time.  Part of the documentation should include some kind of 3D scanning or lidar of the vessel before it is dismantled preferentially, or of individual pieces if it is not possible to scan the intact vessel.  We encourage investigations examining what happens when cypress wood is allowed to air dry and whether that process is ultimately appropriate for the entire assemblage.  Other forms of conservation should be pursued if necessary.  Contacts for 3D scanning include Dr. Shelley Mang at LSU and Dr. Herb Maschner at the University of South Florida.  The Commission understands that it will be a long process but that the goal is to display the reconstructed vessel at a suitable facility.  Reports will be submitted to the Division as per their standards.  
Mr. Duckworth noted that the False River Commission had met today and agreed to drop the lake level one additional foot to facilitate recovery of the wreck.  This should increase the amount of the vessel that can be scanned.
Mr. Saltus asked if there were additional concerns about the wood drying out.  Dr. Irion recommended that he contact Donnie Hamilton and Texas A and M University to get his opinion.  Mr. Saltus noted that the recovery would be beginning very soon and that at least temporarily, all the pieces would be drying out.  Dr. McKillop stated that this was the responsibility of Mr. Saltus and Mr. Duckworth and that this was the point of the 3D scan; it would also be available as a backup.  Dr. Rees noted that as part of the report, a discussion of the historical and cultural context of the vessel and industry would be expected.  Dr. McGimsey stated that is a required part of the report.  

Dr. Irion asked what would happen to the paddlewheel and assembly pieces lying in the boat now.  Mr. Duckworth replied that that assembly was not part of this project.  It will be removed from the vessel and for now, left on the lake bottom.  If in the future, the local museum wanted to have it, they can left it and see to its conservation.  
Motion:  Dr. McGimsey made a motion to approve a permit for the documentation and recovery of the New Road barge.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Ray Berthelot.  The Motion passed unanimously.   

Other Business
Motion:  Mr. Ray Berthelot moved that the Commission meeting be adjourned.  It was seconded by Dr. Mark Rees.  The Motion passed unanimously.
The meeting adjourned at 3:36 PM. 
